
MINUTES OF DYFFRYN ARDUDWY AND TALYBONT COMMUNITY COUNCIL MEETING HELD VIRTUALLY OVER ZOOM AT  7.30 P.M. ON  02.03.21
3.1  APOLOGIES
Cllrs. John Ellis Williams, John Ceri Evans,  Sion Ifor Williams, Meinir Thomas.
3.2  PRESENT
Cllr. Edward Griffiths (Chairman),  Sian Edwards (Vice Chairman), Edward Williams, Kathleen Aikman,  Mike Tregenza, Steffan  Chambers, Eryl Jones-Williams.
Before the start of the official Council meeting the Chairman welcomed Mr. Ben Cartwright to the meeting  to discuss fibre connection in the village. Mr. Cartwright stated that he had spoken with Openreach with regard to upgrading the connection around the community. There are  vouchers available to upgrade 280 houses that are eligible and these vouchers are available to residential and buisness homes. The voucher is worth £1,500 for residential homes and £3,500 for buisness homes and it is the Welsh Government that are doubling the worth of these vouchers in rural areas. Mr. Cartwright shared a screen with the Members showing how this would work and he also stated that Menter Mon had opened a web page today. The only concern was that the finance would finish end of March before a new one would start in the next financial year. The Chairman thanked Mr. Cartwright for addressing the meeting.
Before the start of the official Council meeting Cllr. Michael Tregenza stated that some members of the public had asked if the zoom meeting were recorded. After a discussion it was agreed to start recording zoom meetings of the Community Council.

3.3  CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT
On behalf of the Council the Chairman wished a speedy recover to everyone from the community that was in hospital.
3.4  MINUTES 
The minutes of the meeting held on February 2nd 2021 were found to be correct. 
3.5  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
There were no matters arising from the minutes
3.6  DECLARATION OF INTEREST

The Council as a whole declared an interest in the planning application for Llidiart Playing Field, Dyffryn Ardudwy as they are the owners of the field and had submitted the application.
The Council as a whole declared an interest in the planning application for the village hall, Dyffryn Ardudwy as they are the Trustees of the village hall.

3.7  GWYNEDD COUNCIL MATTERS
The following report was received from Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams:- Many of the Gwynedd zoom meetings in February involved the budget for 2021-2022 and the proposal to increase council tax on holiday second homes and empty properties. There was a recommendation that the levy should stay at 50% extra with no allowances, but in December the full council decided to refer the matter back to the Cabinet with a recommendation that the levy should be doubled to 100%. Between January and February the council decided to consult the public and ask for their views. A full report on the consultation will be submitted to the full council on 4 March. There was a split amongst the public with most of the people who owned such properties being against the proposal and those who supported the increase were from people who did not have such properties. Barmouth Town Council have produced a report on Second,Holiday and empty homes and paid for a company to bring out a report. If anyone wants a copy I am sure that our clerk has a copy. If not then I could forward the report. I reported last month on the meetings that I attended on the council tax and a recommendation of 3.7% increase to cover social services, teachers pay and appointing new OT’s was recommended. The decision will be made on 4th March. I understand that car parking 
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charges are to be increased. There is an additional charge for parking in Barmouth with a % going to the town council. Councillors have been told that if they want a reduced budget then they have to show the council how the council would fill the shortfall.At one of the many railway meetings I took part in was information that trains on Sundays, 7, 14, 21 will be cancelled between Machynlleth and Tywyn. It has not been made clear whether there will be a train running between Tywyn and Pwllheli passengers need to check with Transport for Wales. No trains on th Cambrian and Aberystwyth Lines on  Saturday 27th and Sunday 28th March. Some trains are cancelled at short notice so it is important to check before using the trains. Pupils aged 3-7 returned to the local primary school last week. There is no definite date for the children aged 7 -11 although March 15 has been suggested subject to the COVID 19 cases. The head at Ysgol Ardudwy is consulting with parents and pupils and there are regular questionnaires on different subjects being sent out. School Governors have to fill in a list of their financial interests and also a questionnaire on their skills. There was a COVID 19 outbreak at Ysbyty Gwynedd  in Bangor and information that there were 75 patients suspected with 49 confirmed cases was released after lunch on 22 February. Many people think that the outbreak occurred before then and the Betsi NHS were late in making a public announcement. The “Kent” COVID 19 variant is circulating in North West Wales with cases in Gwynedd, Ynys Mon
and Conwy, especially Llanrwst  and Bangor higher than other areas. The Kent variant spreads more easily. Dyffryn Ardudwy LL44 and Talybont LL43 are included in the NHS Harlech and Llanbedr stats, while Dyffryn and Talybont are included in the Dolgellau/Barmouth region with the Gwynedd Track Trace and Protect teams.  I have been informed that the Village Hall committee decision to erect disabled parking signs in spaces on the village hall car park and to close the car park is within their rights to do so. I was getting conflicting reports and suggested that the Gwynedd Equalities and Disability officer  adjudicated on the issue and she has informed the  committee of her findings on the grounds that the village hall car park was privately owned. Another subject that is causing concern locally is the Broadband speed and the need for fast fibre. People wanting to go forward with a scheme will be addressing the council. Another area by Bennar where there are problems is being looked into by Openreach. Gwynedd Economy department has been assisting me in trying to get through to the decision makers. David Hughes who was a local PCSO for many years has finished and I think that we as a community council should thank him for his work in our community over many years. I always found him very helpful.  Our PCSO’s are now Elliw Williams and Shannon Hopcroft. Gwynedd have had authority to borrow £15 million to buy houses to let to families on the waiting lists. Because there is a lack of social housing in our area, the properties are mostly bungalows for the elderly, not many young families are putting their names down for social housing. As a result new housing development are being built in Pwllheli, Dolgellau and Tywyn as there are longer waiting lists. Local people must be encouraged to put their names on the housing waiting lists. The number of properties in Dyffryn Ardudwy and Talybont who pay the second home premium is 79. There ar 47 properties used for holiday accommodation and there are 22 long term empty properties in the ward. Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams 01341 242758 07340035378. e,joneswilliams@btinternet.com  or Cynghorydd.eryljones-williams@gwynedd.llyw.cymru
3.8  PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Change of use of land from play area to car park to accommodate 16 parking spaces - Llidiart Playing field, Dyffryn Ardudwy (NP5/58/598B)
The Council had to declare an interest in the above application as they were putting the application in as owners of the playing field.

Alterations to front entrance and installation of two new windows on front elevation - Village Hall, Dyffryn Ardudwy (NP5/58/474B)
The Council had to declare an interest in the above application as they  are Trustees of the village hall.

Relinquishment of 14 camping pitches for the siting of 9 additional touring caravan pitches, together with internal landscaping (Amended Proposal) - Murmur-yr-Afon, Dyffryn Ardudwy(NP5/58/199S)
Support this application as the Members are of the opinion that this would benefit the local economy and also less harmfull to the land than tents.
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3.9  MATTERS ARISING

A     Budget Plan 
It was reported that the Council had spent £37,909.98 since the start of the new financial year and this was  £13,590.55 less expenditure than what  was earmarked in the budget for the year. This was mainly due to the fact there are various other payments that have not been paid out this year or their amount are less than what is earmarked in the budget for the year. 

B   Dyffryn Ardudwy and Talybont Improvements Group
Cllr. Steffan Chambers  that there was nothing to report with regard to the above Group.
C   Village Hall
Cllr. Steffan Chambers informed the Council Members that he had resigned as a Trustee and Council representative of the village hall committee and it was agreed to discuss this matter further next month. The Chairman reported that the Vice Chair and himself had held an emergency meeting with Mr. Mick Tibbetts and Mr. Derek Haywood with regard to the fact that the picture of the late Mr. Meirion Williams and the tapestry had been taken down. Mr. Tibbetts and Mr. Haywood apologised that they had not consulted the Community Council first before taking this action but the picture and tapestry are now going to be hung in a more prominent place in the hall. It was made known that the chairs in the committee room had been sold due to their condition and new ones have been purchased which can be stored so more use can be made of the committee room.
D   Develop Car Park
The Chairman reported that the planning application with regard to the above development had been submitted to the National Park and the Clerk informed the Members that again the decision was going to be made under delegated powers. It was agreed that Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams would e-mail Mr. Aled Lloyd, Planning Officer asking for the application to be heard by the members of the full planning committee and a decision made by them.
E   Pen y bont Garden
The Chairman explained that he had taken the decision not to ask for tenders to carry out the work required at the above location as when he met Mr. Meirion Evans on site the price for carrying out the work was agreed and Mr. Evans had started on the work immediately and now the work was complete. Everybody agreed with the decision the Chairman had taken and also agreed that the work was of high standard.
F   Car Parking
Cllr. Michael Tregenza voiced concern with regard to the amount of cars that park in station road car park and also down station road on a daily basis and asked if it would be possible to find out if Huws Gray had provision in their planning application for car parking on site as the majority of cars that park at both these locations are employers of Huws Gray.  It was noted that the village hall car park had now been repaired and some members of the public were complaining that it was closed. The Chairman made it known that he had made some enquiries with regard to this and that the village hall committee have the right to close the car park when the hall is not in use as it is a private car park. Also the village hall committee as the owners  have the right to erect disabled parking signs in the car park.
G   Dyffryn Ardudwy community Fibre Project
This matter had been dealt with earlier in the evening but it was decided to give Mr. Ben Cartwright the Community Council’s full support with this scheme. The Clerk informed the Members that Mr. Cartwight had already sent her an e-mail with the relevant information and links and it was decided to forward this e-mail to all Members.
H   Opening of Grass Cutting Tenders
The Clerk reported that she had received 2 tenders so as to carry out the above work. After a discussion it was agreed that Mr. Gary Coates, Evergreen  would be awarded tender 1 (cemeteries) and Mr. Gary Martayn, West Coast Properties  be awarded tender 2 and 3 ( public footpaths, play parks and around the benches on Ffordd Ystumgwern, Bro Enddwyn, lawr Ffordd y Llan and Ffordd yr Efail). Also the Clerk reported that she had received a price from Mr. 
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Gareth John Williams to cut and clear the grass from around the toilets in Talybont and also to cut and clear the grass in Morlo Park and to cut and clear the grass in Penybont Garden and the work of looking after the flower  pot by Talybont sign would be included with the work in Penybont Garden and the work of the flower pots by Talybont toilets. It was agreed to accept these quotes from Mr. Williams.

I    One Voice Wales Meeting – 3.2.21

The Chairman and Cllr. Steffan Chambers reported that they had been unable to attend the above meeting as they had other committments on the evening.
3.10  CORRESPONDANCE
A   Gwynedd Council  –  Highways Department
Received a reply from the above in relation to the culvert that was blocked by Dolafon, Station Road and stating that they had visited the site following reports from a local resident and that this water course was running from the fields above the village and the responsibility of the upkeep was with the landowner when water runs through his land, but it was the Highways responsibility within the boundary of any road when crossing. Following their visit to Dolafon they have agreed to clear the mouth of the culvert that is on the boundary of Dolafon and Tal y Wern so as to ease the situation following the storm. Some work has been carried out in cutting matchwood at Tal y Wern and leaving it at the edge of the water course that is not helping the situation with the water carrying it to the culvert. This work will be done once they receive permission from the two landowners that they are happy for the Council to carry out this work this time. In addition to this, they will be informing the two landowners of their responsibility to maintain the water course as moving forward as the Council will not be operating on the site in future. If this happens in the future they will be putting a Highways Act notice and reclaiming any costs on the two properties.
B   Gwynedd Council  –  Highways Department
Received a reply from Mr. Adrian Williams, Meirionnydd Area Engineer with regard to parking near Penrhiw estate and stating that this was a matter for the Traffic Department in Caernarfon and that he had transferred it to them. The Clerk reported further that she had received a reply from Mr. Dylan Jones from the Traffic Department informing her that an Officer from the Department would be in contact soon. Mr. Francis Sherrington from the Traffic Department  had contacted the Clerk with regard to this matter and she had asked him to contact Cllr. Meinir Thomas and Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams.

C   Mr. Evan Owen 

The Clerk reported that she had received a reply from the above together with pictures after contacting him regarding a ditch that was blocked above the houses on the Wern Fach estate and that he had stated he was sending maps showing the flooding risk to Wern Fach estate and also that these maps showed the risk  around Perth y Deri, Tanyfron and Pedair Derwen.  He also attached photos of the flooding both on the drive to Tanyfron, the field next to the school and Pedair Derwen, and stating as the Council had accepted responsibility for complaints about watercourses he would like us to approach the people responsible for this mess.  He would also like to view the zoom meeting in question and all future meetings.

3.11  TREASURER’S REPORT
Th e Treasurer reported that there was £23,705.39 in the current account, £4,569.35 in the reserve account and £100.00 in the Chairman’s account.
Invoices needed to be paid since last meeting

Mrs Annwen Hughes  -  £147.00 (wages) + £122.11 costs = £269.11 
Mr. M. J. Kerr               -  £450.00 – opening grave re the late Mr. Colin Mead

Mr. M. J. Kerr               -  £450.00 – opening grave re the late Mr. John Gwilym Jones 

Mr. Meirion Evans      -  £600.00 -  widen entrance gateway at Penybont Garden
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Monies received since last meeting
Customs & Excise - £144.89 – V.A.T  repayment
Applications for financial support

Meirionnydd YFC             -   £500.00
Radio Ysbyty Gwynedd   -   £150.00
Invoices paid since the last meeting

Catrin Soraya Williams – £101.25 - translation services
The Treasurer reported further that she had asked Ms Luned Fon Jones from the Finance Department, Gwynedd Council if she would be willing to act as the Council’s Interal Auditor again this year and that she had agreed to this. The Members agreed to this and also agreed that the Clerk should send her a letter of appointment. Also the Treasurer reported that Audit Wales had made it known that this Council is one of those having a full audit this year.
3.12  ANY OTHER MATTER 
The Chairman reported that himself, the Vice Chair and the Clerk had held a meeting in the public cemetery on the 4th of last month to inspect the site after the recent damage caused by the rain. It was agreed that the graves that had been affected had been rectified up to a good standard and they were grateful that this work had been carried out straight away. Also concerned was raised that a headstone had started to sink on one side due to the recent weather and it was agreed as this was the responsibility of the family to try and locate them to draw their attention to this matter. The Chairman also stated that he was going to organize for the ditch behind the cemetery wall to be cleared.
SIGNED...............................................................CHAIRMAN
DATE...................................................................
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